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that the rate equals or exceeds the pay 
rate on the date of injury. It is defined 
in accordance with 5 U.S.C. 8142(a), not 
8101(4). 

NON-FEDERAL LAW ENFORCEMENT 
OFFICERS 

§ 10.735 When is a non-Federal law en-
forcement officer (LEO) covered 
under the FECA? 

(a) A law enforcement officer (officer) 
includes an employee of a State or 
local Government, the Governments of 
U.S. possessions and territories, or an 
employee of the United States 
pensioned or pensionable under sec-
tions 521–535 of Title 4, D.C. Code, 
whose functions include the activities 
listed in 5 U.S.C. 8191. 

(b) Benefits are available to officers 
who are not ‘‘employees’’ under 5 
U.S.C. 8101, and who are determined in 
the discretion of OWCP to have been 
engaged in the activities listed in 5 
U.S.C. 8191 with respect to the enforce-
ment of crimes against the United 
States. Individuals who only perform 
administrative functions in support of 
officers are not considered officers. 

(c) Except as provided by 5 U.S.C. 
8191 and 8192 and elsewhere in this part, 
the provisions of the FECA and of sub-
parts A, B, and D through I of this part 
apply to officers. 

§ 10.736 What are the time limits for 
filing a LEO claim? 

OWCP must receive a claim for bene-
fits under 5 U.S.C. 8191 within five 
years after the injury or death. This 
five-year limitation is not subject to 
waiver. The tolling provisions of 5 
U.S.C. 8122(d) do not apply to these 
claims. 

§ 10.737 How is a LEO claim filed, and 
who can file a LEO claim? 

A claim for injury or occupational 
disease should be filed on Form CA–721; 
a death claim should be filed on Form 
CA–722. All claims should be submitted 
to the officer’s employer for comple-
tion and forwarding to OWCP. A claim 
may be filed by the officer, the officer’s 
survivor, or any person or association 
authorized to act on behalf of an officer 
or an officer’s survivors. 

§ 10.738 Under what circumstances are 
benefits payable in LEO claims? 

(a) Benefits are payable when an offi-
cer is injured while apprehending, or 
attempting to apprehend, an individual 
for the commission of a Federal crime. 
However, either an actual Federal 
crime must be in progress or have been 
committed, or objective evidence (of 
which the officer is aware at the time 
of injury) must exist that a potential 
Federal crime was in progress or had 
already been committed. The actual or 
potential Federal crime must be an in-
tegral part of the criminal activity to-
ward which the officer’s actions are di-
rected. The fact that an injury to an 
officer is related in some way to the 
commission of a Federal crime does 
not necessarily bring the injury within 
the coverage of the FECA. The FECA is 
not intended to cover officers who are 
merely enforcing local laws. 

(b) For benefits to be payable when 
an officer is injured preventing, or at-
tempting to prevent, a Federal crime, 
there must be objective evidence that a 
Federal crime is about to be com-
mitted. An officer’s belief, unsupported 
by objective evidence, that he or she is 
acting to prevent the commission of a 
Federal crime will not result in cov-
erage. Moreover, the officer’s subjec-
tive intent, as measured by all avail-
able evidence (including the officer’s 
own statements and testimony, if 
available), must have been directed to-
ward the prevention of a Federal crime. 
In this context, an officer’s own state-
ments and testimony are relevant to, 
but do not control, the determination 
of coverage. 

§ 10.739 What kind of objective evi-
dence of a potential Federal crime 
must exist for coverage to be ex-
tended? 

Based on the facts available at the 
time of the event, the officer must 
have an awareness of sufficient infor-
mation which would lead a reasonable 
officer, under the circumstances, to 
conclude that a Federal crime was in 
progress, or was about to occur. This 
awareness need not extend to the pre-
cise particulars of the crime (the sec-
tion of Title 18, United States Code, for 
example), but there must be sufficient 
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evidence that the officer was in fact en-
gaged in actual or attempted apprehen-
sion of a Federal criminal or preven-
tion of a Federal crime. 

§ 10.740 In what situations will OWCP 
automatically presume that a law 
enforcement officer is covered by 
the FECA? 

(a) Where an officer is detailed by a 
competent State or local authority to 
assist a Federal law enforcement au-
thority in the protection of the Presi-
dent of the United States, or any other 
person actually provided or entitled to 
U.S. Secret Service protection, cov-
erage will be extended. 

(b) Coverage for officers of the U.S. 
Park Police and those officers of the 
Uniformed Division of the U.S. Secret 
Service who participate in the District 
of Columbia Retirement System is ad-
judicated under the principles set forth 
in paragraph (a) of this section, and 
does not extend to numerous tangen-
tial activities of law enforcement (for 
example, reporting to work, changing 
clothes). However, officers of the Non- 
Uniformed Division of the U.S. Secret 
Service who participate in the District 
of Columbia Retirement System are 
covered under the FECA during the 
performance of all official duties. 

§ 10.741 How are benefits calculated in 
LEO claims? 

(a) Except for continuation of pay, el-
igible officers and survivors are enti-
tled to the same benefits as if the offi-
cer had been an employee under 5 
U.S.C. 8101. However, such benefits 
may be reduced or adjusted as OWCP in 
its discretion may deem appropriate to 
reflect comparable benefits which the 
officer or survivor received or would 
have been entitled to receive by virtue 
of the officer’s employment. 

(b) For the purpose of this section, a 
comparable benefit includes any ben-
efit that the officer or survivor is enti-
tled to receive because of the officer’s 
employment, including pension and 
disability funds, State workers’ com-
pensation payments, Public Safety Of-
ficers’ Benefits Act payments, and 
State and local lump-sum payments. 
Health benefits coverage and proceeds 
of life insurance policies purchased by 

the employer are not considered to be 
comparable benefits. 

(c) The FECA provides that, where an 
officer receives comparable benefits, 
compensation benefits are to be re-
duced proportionally in a manner that 
reflects the relative percentage con-
tribution of the officer and the officer’s 
employer to the fund which is the 
source of the comparable benefit. 
Where the source of the comparable 
benefit is a retirement or other system 
which is not fully funded, the calcula-
tion of the amount of the reduction 
will be based on a per capita compari-
son between the contribution by the 
employer and the contribution by all 
covered officers during the year prior 
to the officer’s injury or death. 

(d) The non-receipt of compensation 
during a period where a dual benefit 
(such as a lump-sum payment on the 
death of an officer) is being offset 
against compensation entitlement does 
not result in an adjustment of the re-
spective benefit percentages of remain-
ing beneficiaries because of a cessation 
of compensation under 5 U.S.C. 8133(c). 

Subpart I—Information for Medical 
Providers 

MEDICAL RECORDS AND BILLS 

§ 10.800 What kind of medical records 
must providers keep? 

Agency medical officers, private phy-
sicians and hospitals are required to 
keep records of all cases treated by 
them under the FECA so they can sup-
ply OWCP with a history of the injury, 
a description of the nature and extent 
of injury, the results of any diagnostic 
studies performed, the nature of the 
treatment rendered and the degree of 
any impairment and/or disability aris-
ing from the injury. 

§ 10.801 How are medical bills to be 
submitted? 

(a) All charges for medical and sur-
gical treatment, appliances or supplies 
furnished to injured employees, except 
for treatment and supplies provided by 
nursing homes, shall be supported by 
medical evidence as provided in § 10.800. 
The physician or provider shall itemize 
the charges on the standard Health In-
surance Claim Form, HCFA 1500 or 
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